While the marketplace has largely met the broadband needs of urban, suburban, rural and business customers, there is more that must be done to connect all Americans to this transformative technology. 

Verizon believes strongly in this goal.  We also believe that in developing policies for broadband deployment, Congress, the FCC and the South Carolina General Assembly should keep in mind the pro-market approach that has encouraged Verizon and others to invest heavily in this still-evolving technology. 

To ensure greater broadband deployment, we must first have a better understanding of where consumers are underserved.  That is why we support Congress’ efforts to create programs to provide more information concerning where broadband already has been deployed, as well as the gaps where it has not.  And that is why we also support the efforts of this Study Committee.

This is why Verizon is working with one such program called Connected Nation, which we believe provides a useful model for this approach.  Connected Nation is modeled on the successful Connect Kentucky program.  Through public-private partnerships, Connect Kentucky will have achieved close to 100 percent access throughout the Commonwealth of Kentucky by the end of this year. 

The Connect Kentucky program began by compiling an inventory of the current and planned investment in broadband networks in the state.  It then determined if sufficient demand existed in unserved or hard to serve areas for private investment.  Where private investment was not likely, the program focused on public-private partnerships and securing public funding from various sources to build broadband facilities. 

This program is working because it’s focused on infrastructure investment and consumer adoption.  

In most places, the market is working to meet the needs of customers through private capital investment.  We should not implement any policies that impede this process.  Where we determine that broadband is not available and the private sector is not making the needed investment in network facilities,  we should target programs to support infrastructure investment, perhaps through a combination of loans, tax credits, or grants. 

Verizon’s concern throughout the legislative debate has been that a level playing field is maintained in the market.  Current communications providers have made significant investments in South Carolina and they want an equal opportunity to offer their services to the market.  They do not want to see policies adopted that will grant one provider an advantage in the commercial or governmental markets, regardless of the means of delivering broadband.

With regard to Verizon’s interest in the 2.5 spectrum, this band does not fit into Verizon’s current business plans; however we are constantly reviewing those plans and the emerging technologies in order to make appropriate changes and modifications to those plans.

Thank you for your time.

